
DIANNA
Is this your one woman show, right 
now, cause I ain’t got a ticket. 
Just eviscerate the piece. I’m 
giving you an assignment. 

Donald rushes in.

DIANNA (CONT’D)
And Amy would you to teach this 
(Donald) about this (office).

Dianna uses her fingers to signal. Amy looks at Donald. He is 
excited. Dianna exits. 

DONALD
So does she have a foreign accent 
or is she just awesome? 

Amy gives him an annoyed look. 

AMY
Don’t talk to me for two weeks.

EXT. GORDON’S HOME - DAY

GORDON’S small house in the suburbs of Queens. Amy’s sister 
KIM is carrying boxes and bags to the curb. Realtor sign on 
the lawn. Kim and Amy walk toward the garage as they talk.

AMY (V.O.)
That’s my sister Kim. She’s cute, 
right? Well back off, she’s totally 
married as fuck. We’re moving our 
dad out today. He needs 24 hour 
care in his fifties, so he has to 
live with all these elderly people.  

KIM
That stuff’s Goodwill, that stuff’s 
ebay and this stuff up here is 
trash.

AMY
This stuff’s ebay?

KIM
Yeah.

AMY
I wanna go through this.
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KIM
Don’t go through it, that’s stuff 
we can make money off of.

AMY
Why are they here?

TOM and ALLISTER play in the yard.

KIM
They’re picking me up.

ALLISTER
Mother look we got a croquet set.

KIM
Great job, sweet pea.

AMY
He calls you mother? That’s creepy.

KIM
Yeah, it’s his choice.

AMY
Let him call you stepmother. It’s 
more accurate.

KIM
I raised that child.

Allister runs in. 

ALLISTER
Mom I found a glove.

AMY
Hey buddy, how you doin?

ALLISTER
Good.

AMY
What’re you studying in school?
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ALLISTER
We’re learning about space and all 
the celestial objects and you know 
how there are planets and solar 
systems and sometimes there could 
be multiple universes but people 
don’t know how to describe that yet 
but it’s a new theory and I’m so 
excited to see if they figure it 
out or not. 

AMY
Great. See ya round.

ALLISTER
Ok.

Allister walks outside.

AMY
Why’s he dressed like Colonel 
Sanders? 

KIM
He got to dress himself and that’s 
what he chose. That’s what the 
inside of his heart looks like. Be 
nice.

AMY
Can you just be real for a second, 
if you met that dude at a CVS, 
you’d have a real problem with him.

KIM
Can you just pretend to like him?

AMY
I am pretending. Ooh I like Tom’s 
sweater. He’s doing the To Catch a 
Predator look. 

KIM
Amy! 

Tom approaches.

TOM
Amy what’s up?

AMY
Hey.

15.

Anna Baaden


Anna Baaden




TOM
So good to see you.

AMY
You too, looking sharp.

TOM
I just read your article about how 
to talk your girlfriend into a 
three way.

AMY
You read that one? 

TOM
Yeah.

AMY
Wow.

TOM
(To Kim)

Would you do that?

KIM
No.

AMY
That got off the table quick. Let 
him do what he wants. You guys 
should make a sex tape.

TOM
I would.

KIM
Noo..

TOM
I did high school theater. I think 
I’d be pretty good at it.

INT. DAD’S LIVING ROOM - DAY

Amy is looking at a brochure for the home. 

AMY
This nursing home is nice.

KIM
It’s too nice and it’s too 
expensive. We should have put him 
in a shithole.
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AMY
We did. This is a shithole, it’s 
just the nicest shithole. Places 
where the nurses don’t fuck the 
patients are expensive. That’s what 
you’re paying for. Not the food 
sister. 

They go through boxes and throw some stuff in the trash. Kim 
pulls something out of a box. 

KIM
Eww. Condoms ribbed for HIS 
pleasure? 

AMY
Eww. I better hold onto these.

KIM
Is this coke? 

AMY
No. Dad didn’t love coke, he was 
just a full blown alcoholic. 
(sniffs it) No, must just be from a 
Halloween costume.

Kim throws out Gordon’s things.

AMY (CONT’D)
Whoa whoa whoa, let’s just..

KIM
Moving on. Don't touch it.

AMY
These are his memories.

KIM
No, don’t do that. We have so much 
stuff to go through.

AMY
What, he needs his wallet.

Kim rolls open a Mets poster.

KIM
Aw.

AMY
He loves that poster.

17.



KIM
I know.

Kim rips a poster slowly while smiling at Amy. Amy tries to 
grab it but Kim dodges and taunts her.

AMY
Kimberly. Stop it. Come on. Stop 
it. Not cool girl.

KIM
That felt good.

Kim throws away a snow globe.

AMY
No don’t throw away his snowglobes. 
These are his memories. He got one 
everywhere he went.

KIM
Did he get one from every one of 
our teachers because I don’t see 
them.

AMY
He didn’t fuck all of our teachers.

KIM
He fucked all of my teachers.

AMY
No he never fucked Mr. Hecht. I 
did. I’m just kidding. No he 
wouldn’t, but..

Kim is looking through pictures. Kim finds a photo of their 
mom.

KIM
Aw. Look at this. Mom was so 
fuckable then.

AMY
She had the best tits. When she 
would lay down, they would just 
stay put. Mine are just like, see 
ya. My tities are like peace. 

KIM
Dad was such a dick.
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AMY
Yeah I don’t really see it that 
way.

INT. AMY’S APARTMENT - NIGHT

Amy and Steven are having sex. 

AMY
Can we mix it up a little bit? Will 
you talk dirty to me? Come on.

STEVEN
Amy, no. That’s not something I do 
well at. OK? I’m more physical in 
how I communicate.

AMY
You’re gonna be great at it.

STEVEN
I’m gonna sound stupid. I don’t 
want to sound stupid.

AMY
You’re not gonna sound stupid. 
Clear your mind and say whatever 
pops in it. Just try it. Just say 
anything.

STEVEN
I’m gonna give you my full pecker.

AMY
OK.

STEVEN
Because of the pecs, but pecker is 
kind like my dick.

AMY
I understood what you meant by 
pecker.

STEVEN
I’m gonna fill you with protein. 
Give you the protein you need to 
survive. Making muscles. I’m gonna 
put my green drink in you. Beta 
keratin and vegetable mix.
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GORDON
Jesus.

AMY
I tried. I’m so sorry.

GORDON
What do I care, it’s all 
memorabilia? I’m memorabilia at 
this point. 

AMY
Don't say that.

INT. HOSPITAL RECEPTION - DAY

Amy walks through the lobby.

INT. DOCTORS OFFICE - DAY

Amy knocks on the door. DR. AARON CONNERS is at his desk.

AMY
Dr. Conners?

AARON
Hi.

AMY
Hi. Amy Townsend. 

AARON
Great to meet you.

AMY
Thank you so much for letting me 
come in. 

Amy sits across from Aaron in his office. 

AARON
How does this work?

AMY
Today’s really just to go over 
schedules.

AARON
Oh ok.

AMY
If that’s cool.
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AARON
If I get out of here on time, yeah 
we could watch it. If not let’s do 
it tomorrow.

LEBRON JAMES
What? Listen I’m watching it 
tonight. Cause I’m not going to 
practice in the morning and all the 
guys are talking about it and I’m 
left out.

AARON
Do what you got to do.

LEBRON JAMES
Can you validate my parking please?

AARON
I don’t validate. You should talk 
to Cheryl.

Aaron points to the reception area.

LEBRON JAMES
Ok, take care. Nice meeting you.

LeBron exits.

AARON
Bye Lebron. Thanks buddy. 

LEBRON JAMES (O.C.)
Cheryl, can you validate my parking 
please?

AMY
Tall. 

AARON
Yeah I know, right? Did you know 
who that was?

AMY
Yeah I know, he’s a basketball 
player.

AARON
He’s Lebron James. He’s kind of 
like “the” basketball player.

AMY 
Oh yeah I think I saw one of his 
soda commercials. 
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AARON
You follow sports?

AMY
Oh my God, sports. I love them. 

AARON
Who’re your favorite teams?

AMY
The, uh, I like smaller teams, like 
not the big leagues. Like the Long 
Island... Mediums. The Acorn... 
Pinecones.

AARON
I haven’t heard of them.

AMY
The Fire Island Penguins. I like 
the Cincinnati Thunderwizards.

AARON
You can stop.

AMY
The Orlando... Blooms.

AARON
You can stop. You don’t follow 
sports.

AMY
I’m sorry, I don’t. I don’t know 
anything about sports.

AARON
That’s okay. I didn’t really follow 
sports either until I got into this 
field, to be honest.   

AMY
Really? Oh my God you have no idea 
what a huge relief that is. I was 
assigned this, this was not even my 
pitch. 

AARON
Right, so you’re doing the article 
on me?

AMY
Uh huh. 
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AARON
Awesome.

AMY
I think they’re just kind of weird 
and strange. Grown men, wearing 
jerseys with another man’s name on 
it. Like are you in jail? Are you 
his bitch? 

Aaron points a framed jersey on his wall.

AARON
Kind of like that one?

AMY
That’s different because it’s in a 
frame. 

AARON
I think sports brings people 
together and forms a community. 

AMY
That’s what I was saying. 

AARON
Obviously. I’ll tell you another 
thing that’s great about this job 
is that I work with a lot of 
athletes, which means I work with a 
lot of...

Amy looks around. Lots of pictures of him and black athletes. 

AMY
... Black people?

AARON
Injuries. What did you just say? 
Did you say black people?

AMY
No.

AARON
Do you have a problem with black 
people?

AMY
No, I love black people. I prefer 
black people. 
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AARON
Do you have black friends?

AMY
Endless black friends.  

AARON
Can you show me pictures of your 
black friends on your phone? 

AMY
You wanna see pictures on my phone 
of my black friends?

AARON
You gotta have a lot of them.

AMY
I have so many. I’m just deciding 
which one because there’s so many. 
Here we go.

AARON
Great let’s see.

AMY
You’re gonna be eating your words. 
You ready?

AARON
I’m ready.

AMY
OK. Black friend. 

AARON
That is you and a white friend and  
that is a waiter. Pouring your 
water.

AMY
Let me find another one, oh wait my 
phone died. Alright, well, I’ll 
just let you go back to doctoring.

AARON
Great.

AMY
I’ll talk to your...

AARON
Cheryl.
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AMY
Cheryl, about when we can meet 
again.

AARON
Great. 

INT. MOVIE THEATER - NIGHT

On screen: title sequence of a Noah Baumbach-y black and 
white indie movie. Daniel Radcliffe in The Dogwalker. DANIEL 
is walking eight dogs, leashes clipped to a dogwalker belt.

DANIEL RADCLIFFE
No we’re not going into the park. 

Amy approaches Steven who is sitting in the theater.

AMY
Sorry I’m late. 

STEVEN
No, that’s ok. 

AMY
What is the movie?

STEVEN
Daniel Radcliffe is a dog-walker. 
But he’s got a chip on his 
shoulder. A real edge. Sundance 
loved it. 

On screen:

MARISA TOMEI
What’s your technique?

DANIEL RADCLIFFE
I put them on a leash and walk 
them.

Amy pulls out a small box of wine and takes a swig.

STEVEN
Amy. 

AMY
What’s up?

STEVEN
Is that wine in a box?
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INT. HOTEL BALLROOM - DAY

AARON
This organization is a family, and 
it’s a family I’m very happy to be 
a part of. Thank you.

The audience claps. Aaron looks at Amy’s empty seat.

INT. SIDEROOM - DAY

Amy lights her one-hitter. Aaron walks up, still holding his 
award. Amy waves away the smoke.

AARON
Hey.

AMY
I was just coming in to watch you. 

AARON
You missed it. 

AMY
Shit, I got a phone call. How’d it 
go?

AARON
I know you are going through a lot 
right now, but I really needed you 
in there. And you’re out here 
smoking weed. 

AMY
No, I didn’t come out here to smoke 
pot. I came out here because Dianna 
called. 

AARON
I really needed you in there. You 
were my lifeline. You knew that.

AMY
I really can’t take you seriously 
when you’re holding that. Why’d you 
bring your award out here? You 
don’t have to carry it around like 
Anne Hathaway at an Oscar party, 
can you just put it down? 

AARON
That’s crazy Amy. You knew I wanted 
to do that speech to you. 
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AMY
I really didn’t want to miss it, 
I’m just afraid I’m going to lose 
my job right now. 

AARON
It doesn’t matter. You shouldn’t 
have your phone on in the middle of 
my speech anyway. It’s so 
disrespectful. 

AMY
Alright goodbye. 

AARON
What’re you talking about goodbye?

AMY
What, I’m leaving. We’re fighting, 
we won’t talk for a while. That’s 
how this works.

AARON
What are you talking about? No, 
we’re just having a fight. 

AMY
What are we doing? What do you 
want? Why are you with me? 

AARON
I love you.

AMY
Why do you keep saying that?

AARON
Because I mean it. I love you. I’m 
crazy about you. We're just having 
a fight. You insulted me. We’re 
talking about it and we’ll work 
through it.

AMY
What’s wrong with you that you want 
to be with me? I’m a drinker.

AARON
I don’t care.

AMY
I’ve been with a lot of guys.
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AARON
I don’t care. How many?

AMY
I don’t know. How many girls have 
you slept with?

AARON
I’ve slept with three women.

AMY
Me too. I have slept with three 
women too. 

AARON
How many guys?

AMY
This year? 

AARON
This year?

AMY
Fuck this, I’m not talking about 
this.

AARON
Amy, come on don’t say fuck this.

Amy walks away.

AMY
Don’t follow me. 

AARON
Amy.

INT. AMY’S APARTMENT - NIGHT

Amy brushes her teeth.

AMY
I’m tired. I want to go to bed.

AARON
No. We cannot go to bed angry 
that’s my only rule. My parents 
lived by that rule.

AMY
Your parents weren’t that happy.
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AARON
They’re very happy. 

AMY
OK, let’s really get into it. Let’s 
talk about every issue we’ve ever 
encountered. I’ll start. You go 
down on me too much.

AARON
What?

AMY
It’s selfish. You act like it’s for 
me, but really it’s to show how 
great you are, like you’re always 
helping people.

AARON
I shouldn’t go down on you as much?

AMY
Don't try and spin this as a way to 
not go down on me as much. That’s 
ridiculous. Of course I want you to 
go down on me that much. 

AARON
So take it down a notch?

AMY
No keep going down on me. Forget 
this whole part of the argument, 
ok? Forget that.

INT. AMY’S APARTMENT - NIGHT, LATER

Amy and Aaron are making out on the couch.

AARON
I’m so glad you apologized.

AMY
I didn’t apologize. Wow, I did not 
apologize. Are you serious? 

INT. AMY’S APARTMENT - NIGHT, LATER

Amy’s pacing. Aaron struggles to stay awake.
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